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August 9, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council 

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the condemnation of property required for the redevelopment of the Burien Transit Center.  The property lies within County Council District 8.  This project was included in the Transit Capital Budget for 2004 and amended in the 2006 Capital Budget.  The need for condemnation was considered in the requested amendment approved as part of the 2006 Capital Budget.  Therefore, the current project budget includes costs to cover the land costs associated with this condemnation.

The existing Burien Transit Center is an on-street facility located on Fourth Avenue SW between SW 150th Street and SW 148th Street in the area that has been designated by the city of Burien as its downtown.  The transit center is adjacent to the Burien Park and Ride lot.  The facility is essentially a north bound and south bound pair of bus zones that serve over 4,000 riders per day.  Making transfers to other routes not serving the transit center requires crossing Fourth Avenue SW.  The facility is too small to accommodate demand for the existing service.  In addition, coaches are required to layover at locations around Burien.  The proposed transit center project will relocate the bus loading functions to a new off-street facility to be located to the east of the park and ride lot.  This new loading facility will include a loading platform that has four distinct loading bays that can accommodate two coaches each.  In addition, there are provisions for a layover area that will accommodate up to eight coaches on the site.  The site will include improved passenger amenities to provide comfort and information for the over 4,000 current riders and for the additional ridership that is expected at this location.  The project also includes safety and security measures along with a new driver comfort station (restroom facility) and independent provisions for ACCESS Transportation.  The city of Burien is very supportive of this project and sees it as one of the key projects in the redevelopment of their downtown.  A copy of the proposed project layout is enclosed for your reference.

The design for this project was closely coordinated with the city of Burien, which was instrumental in assisting Transit in securing Federal grant dollars that partially fund this project.  A citizens advisory group was formed in April 2004 and met to assist the design team on a regular basis for close to two years.  This group of community members, transit riders, and other concerned citizens provided input and feedback to the design team throughout the design process.  In addition, three open houses were held in the community at key points during the project’s development. 

The acquisition of one parcel is required for the development of this project as designed.  The parcel lies between a portion of the existing park and ride lot and SW 148th Street.  The location of this parcel is important to the site as it provides new access to SW 148th Street and facilitates the placement of a transit-only traffic signal for access into the new transit center.  The location of this signal between the already signalized intersections at First Avenue SW and Fourth Avenue SW is a critical design consideration.  

The parcel also allows the design to delineate the transit center function from the existing park and ride function.  The park and ride location has been identified by the Department of Transportation’s Transit Oriented Development group as a prime site for a future project involving structured parking and housing.  The proposed project is fully supported by the city of Burien. 

The subject parcel for condemnation is approximately 0.89 acres.  Metro Transit’s right-of-way group has been in contact with the property owner, James Routos, since early 2004 to secure property rights necessary for the project.  In 2004, Mr. Routos agreed to provide a right of entry to conduct soil-boring tests and to review his structure for our Level 1 Environmental Audit process.  Mr. Routos retained counsel and is aware of the transit center project. 

An appraisal of the property was completed on May 17, 2005.  The Federal Transit Administration (FTA) approval of the appraisal was obtained on September 7, 2005.  On October 11, 2005, a formal letter was sent to Mr. Routos’ counsel with our offer of $1,150,000 for just compensation based on the FTA-approved appraisal.  Mr. Routos’ counsel has informed the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO) that the owner is agreeable to working with King County; however, they do not agree with the county’s valuation of the property and are seeking their own appraisal.

The owner’s counsel has had several discussions with the King County’s counsel and in these discussions has indicated that the value they will be seeking is in excess of the King County offer.  In order to move negotiations forward, the PAO and Real Estate Services have suggested that we begin the condemnation process. 

Approval of this ordinance will provide legal means to secure the property necessary for this project to proceed to construction later this year.  We anticipate completion in the fall of 2007.  The project has wide support from the community and is important to provide safe and efficient transit operations in this area of the county.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  If you have any questions, please contact Elizabeth Morgan, Project Manager, Metro Transit Division, Department of Transportation, at 206-263-3404, or Scott Johnson, Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney, at 206-296-9015.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit, DOT


Judy Riley, Manager, Transit Design and Construction, Metro Transit, DOT


Elizabeth Morgan, Project Manager, Design and Construction, Metro Transit, DOT


Scott Johnson, Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney

